

Lisa E. Cox Carolyn J. Tice Dennis D. Long An Advocacy-Based Profession



# **Introduction to Social Work**

Third Edition

With gratitude and love to mon meilleur ami, Jacques; my mother, Joyce; and my new nephew, Beckham Aaron Trout.	great
neprew, beenfam Aaron froat.	—LEC
In loving memory of my parents, Jeanne C. Tice and George Tice, Sr., and in celebration birth of my great nephew, Colin Christopher Tice.	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	—CJT
With love to Hunter, Joanna, Griffin, and Kennedy—as you continue to be the sparkl Papa's eyes.	le in
· · ·	—DDL

## **Introduction to Social Work**

## **An Advocacy-Based Profession**

Third Edition

Lisa E. Cox

Stockton University

Carolyn J. Tice

University of Maryland, Baltimore County

Dennis D. Long

Xavier University





FOR INFORMATION: SAGE Publications, Inc. 2455 Teller Road Thousand Oaks, California 91320 E-mail: order@sagepub.com

SAGE Publications Ltd. 1 Oliver's Yard 55 City Road London, EC1Y 1SP United Kingdom

SAGE Publications India Pvt. Ltd. B 1/I 1 Mohan Cooperative Industrial Area Mathura Road, New Delhi 110 044 India

SAGE Publications Asia-Pacific Pte. Ltd. 18 Cross Street #10-10/11/12 China Square Central Singapore 048423 Copyright © 2022 by SAGE Publications, Inc.

All rights reserved. Except as permitted by U.S. copyright law, no part of this work may be reproduced or distributed in any form or by any means, or stored in a database or retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

All third party trademarks referenced or depicted herein are included solely for the purpose of illustration and are the property of their respective owners. Reference to these trademarks in no way indicates any relationship with, or endorsement by, the trademark owner.

Printed in Canada

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Names: Cox, Lisa E., author. | Tice, Carolyn J., author. | Long, Dennis D., author. Title: Introduction to social work: an advocacy-based profession / Lisa E. Cox, Stockton University, Carolyn J. Tice, University of Maryland, Dennis D. Long, Xavier University. Description: Third Edition. | Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications, Inc, 2021. | Revised edition of the authors' Introduction to social work, [2019] | Includes bibliographical references and index. Identifiers: LCCN 2021014903 | ISBN 9781071839812 (paperback) | ISBN 9781071839966 (looseleaf) | ISBN 9781544391212 (epub) Subjects: LCSH: Social service. Classification: LCC HV40 .C69 2021 | DDC 361.3--dc23 LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2021014903

Acquisitions Editor: Joshua Perigo

Content Development Editor: Alissa

Nance

Product Associate: Lauren Younker

Copy Editor: Laureen Gleason
Production Editor: Tracy Buyan

Typesetter: diacriTech

Proofreader: Barbara Coster Cover Designer: Gail Buschman

Marketing Manager: Victoria Velasquez

This book is printed on acid-free paper.

21 22 23 24 25 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

## **BRIEF CONTENTS**

Preface		xxi
EPAS Comp	etencies	xxv
Acknowledg	ments	xxxix
About the A	uthors	xli
Foreword		xliii
PART I	UNDERSTANDING SOCIAL WORK	1
Chapter 1	The Social Work Profession	3
Chapter 2	The History of Social Work	33
Chapter 3	Generalist Social Work Practice	59
Chapter 4	Advocacy in Social Work	81
PART II	RESPONDING TO NEED	111
Chapter 5	Poverty and Inequality	113
Chapter 6	Family and Child Welfare	141
Chapter 7	Health Care and Health Challenges	175
Chapter 8	Physical, Cognitive, and Developmental Challenges	215
Chapter 9	Mental Health	245
Chapter 10	Substance Use and Addiction	279
Chapter 11	Helping Older Adults	313
Chapter 12	Criminal Justice	353
PART III	WORKING IN CHANGING CONTEXTS	385
Chapter 13	Communities at Risk and Housing	387
Chapter 14	The Changing Workplace	421
Chapter 15	Veterans, Service Members, Their Families, and Military Social Work	449
Chapter 16	Environmentalism	487
Chapter 17	International Social Work	511
Epilogue		539

Appendix A Code of Ethics of the National Association of Social Workers	543
Appendix B Commonly Used Drugs Chart	547
Appendix C Offense Analysis, United States, 2015–2019	563
Glossary	565
References	583
Index	621

## **DETAILED CONTENTS**

Preface		xxi
EPAS Competencies Acknowledgments About the Authors Foreword		xxv
		xxxix
		xli
		xliii
		XIII.
PART I	UNDERSTANDING SOCIAL WORK	1
Chapter 1	The Social Work Profession	3
The Soc	ial Work Profession: Purpose and Goals	5
Social V	Vork and Human Diversity	8
Div	ersity and Social Justice	10
	Class	11
	Gender and Sexual Orientation	11
	Race	12
	Ethnicity	12
	Age	13
Inte	ersections of Diversity	13
Informi	ng Practice	14
The	eory and Practice	14
Soc	cial Work Values	15
	The NASW Code of Ethics	15
	Conscious and Mindful Use of Self	15
	Professionalism	16
	Advocacy	16
	Vork Education	18
	ior Social Work Competencies From the EPAS	18
Soc	cial Work Degrees	19
	Bachelor of Social Work	19
	Master of Social Work	19
F.	Doctor of Philosophy in Social Work or Doctor of Social Work	20
	ld Education tificates and Certifications	20
		21
	Vork Practice	23
	cial Work Roles and Settings	23
	rels of Practice	25
Soc	ial Work as a Career Opportunity	25

Chapter 2 The History of Social Work	33
Social Welfare	35
Social Welfare Policy	35
Conservative and Liberal Ideologies	37
Social Control	39
Social Justice	39
Early America	40
Colonial America: 1607 to 1783	40
Nineteenth-Century America: 1784 to 1890	42
The Progressive Era and World War I	43
The Progressive Era: 1890 to 1920	43
World War I: 1914 to 1918	45
The Great Depression and World War II	46
The Great Depression: 1929 to Early 1940s The Rank-and-File Movement	40
World War II: 1939 to 1945	4 <i>6</i> 48
America's War on Poverty: 1960 to 1967	49
Reaganomics: 1981 to 1989	5′
Partisan Gridlock: 2000 to the Present	5′ 5′
The Riden Flection	5 5!
The Limitations of Social Welfare	56
Chapter 3 Generalist Social Work Practice	59
Knowledge Base for Generalist Social Workers	6′
Theoretical Foundations of Generalist Practice	63
Systems Theory	63
Ecological Perspective	66
Empowerment Theory	68
Strengths Perspective	69
Evidence-Based Practice	70
Opportunities for Generalist Practice	70
Roles for Generalist Social Workers	70
Being Advocates for Change	7
Levels of Generalist Practice	72
Social Work With Individuals (Micro Level) Social Work With Families and Groups (Mezzo or Meso Level)	7: 7:
Social Work With Organizations, Communities, and Society (Macro Level)	7.
The Change Process	74
Engagement	7:
Assessment	76
Planning	7:
Implementation	78
Evaluation	78
Chapter 4 Advocacy in Social Work	81
Advocacy	83
The Need for Professional Advocates	84
Power and Social Inequality	86

The Ethics of Advocacy	87
Client Self-Determination	88
Self-Interest and Advocacy	88
Individual Benefit Versus Community Benefit	89
Pathways to Community Benefit	89
Human Aspects of Helping	90
Social Workers and Social Change	91
Cause and Function	92
Responses to Hard Times	92
Cause Advocacy Today	93
The Cost of Advocacy	94
A Model for Dynamic Advocacy	95
The Cycle of Advocacy	98
The Advocacy Model in Action	100
Tenets of the Advocacy Practice and Policy Model	101
Economic and Social Justice	102
Supportive Environment	103
Human Needs and Rights	104
Political Access	105
How Federal Legislative Bills Become Laws	107
PART II RESPONDING TO NEED	111
Chapter 5 Poverty and Inequality	113
Poverty	115
Measures of Poverty	116
Poverty and Inequality	117
The Face of Poverty	118
Women	118
People of Color	120
Children	120
People Who Are Experiencing Homelessness	121
Social Service Programs for People With Low Incomes	122
Temporary Assistance for Needy Families	123
Medicaid	125
Supplemental Security Income	126
Healthy Meals for Healthy Americans	127
Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program	127
Earned-Income Tax Credit	128
Public Housing	129
People with Low Incomes	129
Current Trends in Advocacy With People Living In Poverty	131
Dynamic Advocacy and Poverty	131
Economic and Social Justice	400
Supportive Environment	132
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	134
Human Needs and Rights	134 135
Human Needs and Rights Political Access	134 135 136
Human Needs and Rights	134 135

Chapter 6 Family and Child Welfare	141
Today's Diverse Families	143
Divorce	144
Separation	145
Blended Families	145
Single-Parent Households	145
Same-Sex Marriage and Parenting	145
Marriage Equality	146
Cohabitation	146
Family Problems	147
Domestic Violence	147
Child Maltreatment	147
Child Trafficking	149
Development of Child Welfare Services	150
Origins of Child and Family Services in the United States	151
Parental Versus Child Rights	152
A Global Context for Child Protection	153
Key Child and Family Services	154
Child Protective Services	154
Family-Based Services	154
Family Preservation Services	155
Family Foster Care	155
Family Reunification Services	155
Adoption Services	155
Residential Care	156
Independent-Living Services	156
Intensive Treatment	156
Support for Child and Family Services	156
Policy and Legislation Supporting Child and Family Services	157
Public Attitudes Toward Services for Children and Families	159
Social Workers' Attitudes Toward Child and Family Services	159
Social Work in Schools	161
Challenges Facing School Social Workers	162
Violence and Bullying	163
Economically Disadvantaged Students and Students Experiencing Homelessness	164
Students with Physical and Mental Challenges	164 165
Teen Pregnancy Improvements in Education to Help Parents and Children	166
Diversity and Family and Child Welfare Class	167 167
Gender and Sexual Orientation	167
Race	168
Ethnicity	168
Age	169
Intersections of Diversity	169
Advocacy on Behalf of Families and Children	169
Current Trends in Advocacy for Child and Family Services	170

Dyn	amic Advocacy and Family and Child Welfare	170
	Economic and Social Justice	170
	Supportive Environment	171
	Human Needs and Rights	171
	Political Access	172
Your Ca	reer in Family and Child Welfare	172
Chapter 7	Health Care and Health Challenges	175
Health (	Challenges and the American Health Care System	177
Thr	eats to Health in the United States	179
	Chronic Illness	181
	Heart Disease	182
	Stress	183
Hea	lth Disparities and the Uninsured	184
Health (	Care Policies, Programs, and Services	185
Hea	Ilth Insurance	186
Affo	ordable Care Act	189
CO/	/ID-19 Pandemic	190
Health (	Care Trends	191
Inte	grative Medicine	191
Slov	w Medicine	192
Pre	vention and Wellness	192
Rec	overy, Rehabilitation, and Resilience	192
Infl	ammation	193
Ele	ctronic Medical Records	194
Health (	Care and Social Work	195
His	tory of Health Social Work	195
	ial Workers' Roles in Health Care Practice	196
Неа	olth Care Settings	197
	Emergency Rooms and Trauma and Urgent Care Centers	199
	Hospitals and Acute Care	200
	Veterans Affairs Hospitals	200
	Home Health Care	201
	Long-Term Care	201
	Hospice, End-of-Life, and Palliative Care	201
	Rehabilitation Services	202
	Clinics	202
	Public Health Services	202
Diversit	y Intersections in Health Care	203
Cla	ss	204
Ger	der and Sexual Orientation	204
Rac	e and Ethnicity	205
Age		205
Inte	rsections of Diversity	205
Dynami	c Advocacy With People Experiencing Health Care Challenges	205
Eco	nomic and Social Justice	206
	Insurance	206
	Chronic Disease	206

Hospitals	206
Outpatient Services	206
Veterans Health Care System	206
Race and Class Effect	207
Supportive Environment	207
Human Needs and Rights	208
Political Access	208
Your Career in Health Care	210
Chapter 8 Physical, Cognitive, and Developmental Challenges	215
Physical, Cognitive, and Developmental Challenges	217
Defining Physical, Cognitive, and Developmental Challenges	219
Types of Physical, Cognitive, and Developmental Challenges	219
Developmental Challenges	220
Physical or Mobility Challenges	223
Mental/Cognitive Challenges	224
Stigma and Discrimination Against People With Physical, Cognitive, and	
Developmental Challenges	225
Social Work With People Living With Physical, Cognitive, and	
Developmental Challenges	226
Historical Background of Services for People Living With Physical, Cognitive, and	
Developmental Challenges	226
Deinstitutionalization	228
Americans with Disabilities Act	229
Social Work Practice With Physical, Cognitive, and Developmental Challenges	230
Person-First and Strengths-Based Language	231
Services for Persons With Physical, Cognitive, and Developmental Challenges	232
Diversity and Physical, Cognitive, and Developmental Challenges	234
Class	235
Gender and Sexual Orientation	235
Race and Ethnicity	236
Age	237
	207
Dynamic Advocacy on Behalf of People With Physical, Cognitive, and	000
Developmental Challenges	237
Economic and Social Justice	238
Supportive Environment	239
Human Needs and Rights	239
Political Access	240
Your Career Working With People Who Have Physical, Cognitive, and	
Developmental Challenges	240
Chapter 9 Mental Health	245
Mental Health and Mental Illness	247
Differences Between Mental Health and Mental Illness	247
Mental Versus Behavioral Health	249
Normal Versus Abnormal Mental Health	249
Mental Health Disorders and the DSM	252

Evolution of the Mental Health System	255
Institutionalization and Deinstitutionalization	255
Mental Deficits Versus Personal Assets	256
Social Work Perspectives	258
Medicalization of Mental Illness	259
Mental Health Parity and the Affordable Care Act	260
Social Work Practice in Mental Health	262
Social Work Roles in Mental Health Services	263
Mental Health Settings	265
Diversity and Mental Health Services	267
Class	267
Gender and Sexual Orientation	268
Race and Ethnicity	269
Age	269
Intersections of Diversity	270
Dynamic Advocacy With People Who Have Mental Health Challenges	270
Economic and Social Justice	270
Supportive Environment	271
Human Needs and Rights	272
Political Access	273
Your Career in Mental Health Social Work	274
Chapter 10 Substance Use and Addiction	279
Cubatana a llas and Addistina	280
Substance Use and Addiction	200
Substance Use and Addiction Substance Use as a Mental Disorder	282
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder	282
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use	282 283
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency	282 283 283
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency Addictive Substances and Behaviors	282 283 283 284
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol	282 283 283 284 285
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs	282 283 283 284 285 286
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants	282 283 283 284 285 286 286
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 288 289 289
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 288 289 289 291
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors  Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine Gambling	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 288 289 291 291 291
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 288 289 289 291
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors  Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine Gambling	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 288 289 291 291 291
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine Gambling Sex Addiction	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 289 289 291 291 292
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors  Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine Gambling Sex Addiction  Policies Related to Substance Use  Social Work Practice in Substance Use and Addiction Prevention of Substance Use	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 289 291 291 292 292 293 296 297
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine Gambling Sex Addiction  Policies Related to Substance Use Social Work Practice in Substance Use and Addiction Prevention of Substance Use Treatments and Interventions for Substance Use and Addiction	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 289 291 291 291 292 292 293 296 297
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine Gambling Sex Addiction  Policies Related to Substance Use  Social Work Practice in Substance Use and Addiction Prevention of Substance Use Treatments and Interventions for Substance Use and Addiction Detoxification and Recovery	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 289 291 291 291 292 292 293 296 297 297
Substance Use as a Mental Disorder Causes of Substance Use Codependency  Addictive Substances and Behaviors Alcohol Prescription Drugs Stimulants Opioids Depressants Tobacco and Nicotine Cannabinoids Illegal Drugs and Marijuana Anabolic Steroids Food and Caffeine Gambling Sex Addiction  Policies Related to Substance Use Social Work Practice in Substance Use and Addiction Prevention of Substance Use Treatments and Interventions for Substance Use and Addiction	282 283 283 284 285 286 286 287 288 289 291 291 291 292 292 293 296 297

Needle-Exchange Programs	303
Methadone Treatment Programs	303
Diversity and Substance Use	304
Class	304
Gender and Sexual Orientation	304
Race and Ethnicity	305
Age	305
Dynamic Advocacy and Substance Use Disorder	306
Economic and Social Justice	306
Supportive Environment	307
Human Needs and Rights	307
Political Access	308
Your Career in Substance Use and Addictions	308
Certifications in Substance Use: Certified Alcohol and Drug Counselor (CADC) and	
Licensed Alcohol and Drug Counselor (LADC)	309
Chapter 11 Helping Older Adults	313
Aging and Older Adults	316
Meanings of <i>Aging</i> and <i>Old</i>	316
Stages of Older Adulthood	319
Longevity	319
An Aging Populace	320
Gerontological Social Work Practice	322
Evolution of Gerontological Practice	323
Social Work Roles in Gerontology and Geriatrics	324
Resources for Successful Aging	325
Living Options	326
Day Programs	327
Benefit Programs	327
Culturally Competent Care of Older Adults	328
Biological and Physiological Aspects of Aging	329
Cognitive and Psychological Aspects of Aging	330
Neurocognitive Disorders (Dementias)	331
Depression, Mental Health, and Other Emotional Problems	333
Substance Use and Addictions	334
Sexual Activity	334
Loneliness	335
Suicide	336
Social Aspects of Aging	336
Ageism	336
Aging in Place	337
Caregiving	338
Long-Term Care	339
The Village Concept	339
Elder Abuse and Mistreatment	340
Spiritual Aspects of Aging	342
Benefits of Spirituality and Religion in Old Age	342
Aging and Spirituality	342
Aging and Religion	342

Illness, Death, and Faith	343
Policies Affecting Older Adults	343
Diversity and Aging	344
Class	344
Gender and Sexual Orientation	345
Race and Ethnicity	346
Ability	347
Intersections of Diversity	347
Dynamic Advocacy and Aging	348
Economic and Social Justice	348
Supportive Environment	348
Human Needs and Rights	349
Political Access	349
Your Career in Gerontology	350
Chapter 12 Criminal Justice	353
Central Concepts in Criminal Justice and Crime	356
Types of Crimes	357
The Contextual Nature of Crime	358
The Correctional System	359
Juvenile Justice and Corrections	359
Conflicting Attitudes About Those Who Commit Crimes	361
Attitudes Toward Punishment	361
Attitudes Toward Rehabilitation	363
Social Workers and the Criminal Justice System	363
Forensic Social Work	364
Social Work Values Regarding Criminal Justice	364
Interactions With the Criminal Justice System	366
Police	366
Courts	367
Attorneys	367
Corrections Officers	367
Contemporary Criminal Justice Topics for Social Workers	368
Victim Assistance Programs	368
Deviant Behavior and Social Status	369
Mental Health and Criminal Justice	370
Issues Affecting Children and Youth	370
Exposure and Desensitization to Violent Behavior Parental Imprisonment	372 373
Diversity and Criminal Justice Class	373
	374 374
Class Disparities in the Criminal Justice System Gender and Sexual Orientation	374
Gender Disparities in the Criminal Justice System	375
Race	375
Racial Disparities in the Criminal Justice System	376
Ethnicity	376
Age	376
Intersections of Diversity	377

Dynami	c Advocacy and Criminal Justice	377
-	nomic and Social Justice	378
Sup	portive Environment	379
Hur	nan Needs and Rights	379
Pol	itical Access	379
Your Ca	reer in Criminal Justice	380
PART III	WORKING IN CHANGING CONTEXTS	385
Chapter 13	Communities at Risk and Housing	387
Central	Concepts Regarding Communities and Housing	389
	ining Communities	391
	nmunity Practice	391
At-	Risk Communities	392
	Housing	393
	neownership	394
	ital Housing	395
	sidized Housing	396
	red Housing ed-Focused Housing	396 397
1166	Halfway Houses	398
	Shelters	398
	Residential Treatment Centers and Hospitalization	398
Clients'	Housing Issues	399
	eclosure	400
Lar	dlords	400
Evi	ction	401
Sub	standard Housing	401
Social V	ork With At-Risk Communities	402
Seg	regated Communities	403
•	al Opportunities for Housing	403
Tra	404	
Cor	nmunity Development and Resources	405
•	ssues Related to Communities and Housing	406
	nelessness	406
	ordable Housing	409
	nmunity Asset Building	410 410
_	regation in the United States	
Diversit	y and Housing	411 412
	nder and Sexual Orientation	412
Rad		412
	nicity	413
Age		413
•	rsections of Diversity	414
Dynami	c Advocacy and Housing	414
-	nomic and Social Justice	415
Sup	portive Environment	416

Human Needs and Rights	416
Political Access	417
Your Career in Housing Services and Community Practice	417
Chapter 14 The Changing Workplace	421
The History of Work	423
Traditional Societies	423
Agricultural Era: 1630 to 1760	424
Industrial Revolution: 1760 to 1840	424
Urbanization: 1860 to 1950	426
Information Age: 1960 to Present	427
Social Work Practice in the Workforce	428
Current Trends Related to Work	428
Unemployment	430
Underemployment	431
Minimum Wage	432
Gender Inequality Harassment	433 434
Lack of Union Participation	434
Occupational Health Hazards	435
Social Welfare and the Changing Workplace	437
Social Insurance Programs	437
Unemployment Insurance	437
Workers' Compensation	437
Social Security	438
Social Welfare Policies	439
Affirmative Action	439
Americans with Disabilities Act	439
Diversity and the Changing Workplace	440
Class	440
Gender and Sexual Orientation	441
Race and Ethnicity	442
Age	442
Intersections of Diversity	443
Dynamic Advocacy and the Changing Workplace	443
Economic and Social Justice	443
Supportive Environment	444
Human Needs and Rights	445
Political Access	445
Your Career in the World of Work	446
Chapter 15 Veterans, Service Members, Their Families, and	
Military Social Work	449
Military Social Work	451
Deployment	452
Reintegration	453
Military Culture	453
What It Means to Be a Veteran	456
How War Affects Service Members	457

	How the Military Takes Care of Its Own	458
	Issues Affecting Service Members, Veterans, and Their Family Members	460
	Behavioral Health Problems Affecting Service Members and Veterans	460
	Moral Injury	460
	Traumatic Brain Injury	461
	Posttraumatic Stress Disorder	461
	Substance Use	461
	Suicide	463
	Issues Affecting Wounded Veterans	464
	Issues Affecting Military Families	464
	Social Work With Service Members, Veterans, and Their Families	466
	A History of Military Social Work	467
	Veteran and Military Service Organizations	468
	Programs and Policies for Service Members, Veterans, and Their Families	468
	Social Work Assessment and Intervention Skills	469
	Common Types of Therapy	470
	Multidisciplinary Team Approach	471
	Diversity and Military Social Work	471
	Class	471
	Gender and Sexual Orientation	472
	Race and Ethnicity	474
	Age	476
	Intersections of Diversity	477
	Dynamic Advocacy for Service Members, Veterans, and Their Families	478
	Economic and Social Justice	478
	Supportive Environment	481
	Human Needs and Rights	481
	Political Access	482
	Your Career in Military Social Work	482
Ch	apter 16 Environmentalism	487
	Environmentalism and Social Work	488
	Social Work Leadership in Environmentalism	489
	Mary Richmond	489
	Jane Addams	490
	National Association of Social Workers	490
	Council on Social Work Education	491
	Ecological Social Welfare and Practice	491
	Sustainability	491
	Ecological Justice	492
	Ecological Ethics	493
	Environmental Issues	493
	Overpopulation	494
	Pollutants	496
	Climate Change	497
	Environmental Disasters	498
	Flooding	499
	Drought	500

Hurricanes	501
Famine	501
Diversity and Environmentalism	501
Class	502
Gender and Sexual Orientation	502
Race and Ethnicity	503
Age	503
Intersections of Diversity	504
Dynamic Advocacy and Environmentalism	504
Economic and Social Justice	505
Supportive Environment	506
Human Needs and Rights	506
Political Access	507
Your Career in Environmentalism	508
Chapter 17 International Social Work	511
International Social Work	513
Level of National Development	514
Social Work Principles for International Practice	515
Transnational Identities	515
Cultural Humility	516
Bilingualism and Multilingualism	517
Comparative Social Policy	517
Principles of Ethics	517
Charity and Empowerment	517
Social Development	518
Current Issues Facing International Social Workers	519
COVID-19 Pandemic	519
HIV/AIDS	519
Child Welfare	520
Poverty	521
Refugees	522
Safety and Self-Care	525
Diversity and International Practice	526
Class	526
Gender and Sexual Orientation	526
Race	528
Ethnicity	528
Age	529
Intersections of Diversity	529
Dynamic Advocacy and International Social Work	529
Economic and Social Justice	530
Environmental Justice	531
Human Needs and Rights	532
Political Access	532
Your Career in International Social Work	533
International Job Opportunities	533
Volunteering, Experiential Learning, and Field Education	534

Epilogue	539
Appendix A Code of Ethics of the National Association of Social Workers	543
Appendix B Commonly Used Drugs Chart	547
Appendix C Offense Analysis, United States, 2015–2019	563
Glossary	565
References	583
Index	621

### **PREFACE**

The completion of this third edition of our book occurred primarily during the COVID-19 pandemic and a time of renewed and heightened awareness of racial discrimination and oppression. Throughout our writing, we recognized the anxiety, fear, and sadness experienced across our nation and the world in numerous ways and on multiple levels. Perhaps more than ever, we valued our family members, friendships, and the support we received from our professional relationships.

The SAGE publishing team deserves special recognition for our book. They were exceedingly patient with us in terms of writing deadlines and the adoption of a new publishing platform. More than ever before, we recognized that successful writing partnerships are built on trust, honesty, and commitment. We are indeed fortunate that those essential elements have culminated in lasting and respectful friendships, as well as to dedication to a profession that is integral to our lives and champions the well-being of people across the globe.

#### **OUR IMPETUS FOR WRITING THIS BOOK**

The third edition of *Introduction to Social Work* is a timely new text for adoption in introductory social work courses. Our book reflects the profession's historical roots of advocacy for human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice. Our practice, policy, and community involvement with social service agencies indicates that many social workers have been urging and are taking a much more active approach in client and community-based advocacy. Throughout our book, advocacy is described at a clinical/client level and also at organizational, community, national, and international levels. This perspective was relevant in previous years and even more so now as we move through a pandemic and rekindle efforts to contest institutional and systemic discrimination. We encourage readers to critically consider the connections between the needs of individuals and those of society by linking direct practice to policy development. Engaging in such critical and analytical thinking integrates micro and macro practice into a holistic perspective of practice underpinned by advocacy to ensure human needs and rights.

Introduction to Social Work: An Advocacy-Based Profession continues to use a dynamic advocacy framework to understand the historical development of social work, important figures influencing social work history, multiple practice settings, types of practice performed, and policy development. The advocacy practice and policy model composed of four interlocking components—economic and social justice, supportive environment, human needs and rights, and political access—provides a lens for viewing and analyzing social issues of the day. Additionally, the model focuses on human diversity, cultural competence and humility, and intersections of diversity.

Throughout the book, relevant information is provided regarding professional use of self and contemporary applications to practice settings to adapt to a changing digital workplace and world. These applications view social workers as professional practitioners and client and community advocates, thereby offering a clear alternative to the perspectives of competing books. Features such as Time to Think, Spotlight on Advocacy, and Current Trends boxes provide

examples of social work's dynamic force and contribution to confronting complicated life situations at the individual, group, local, state, national, and international levels. Vignettes appear across all chapters and are modeled after real-life situations faced by professional social workers. Perhaps more important, the book's features prompt readers to pause, reflect, and consider their opinions, perspectives, reactions, and strategies related to events often far from their own reality. Our book encourages readers to stretch and think beyond, to connect the dots, and to critically analyze issues, beliefs, concepts, and environments. These aspects of cognitive discourse set our book apart from other introductory textbooks.

In creating the third edition of our book, we gave special attention to feedback from readers and reviewers of our previous two editions. These noteworthy changes are included in this third edition:

- Areas for advocacy in social work shift over time. With the 2016 election of President
  Donald J. Trump, Vice President Michael Pence, and a Republican Senate and House
  of Representatives, contemporary topics involving social work advocacy and political
  action at the federal level have been added and updated, especially in the area of health
  care reform. This information will be particularly useful and thought-provoking as the
  country experiences changes under the leadership of President Joseph R. Biden and Vice
  President Kamala Harris.
- Increased attention has been given to ethics and the need to consider dilemmas and apply ethical considerations in social work practice.
- A concerted effort has been made to include additional person-first language throughout the text.
- Content involving the intersections of diversity and multicultural practice has been enriched.
- Additional attention has been given to substance use and addiction services.

#### STRUCTURE OF THE BOOK

Introduction to Social Work is organized into three parts. Part I introduces readers to a definition of social work, reviews the history of the profession, and describes advocacy as a major aspect of social work. In this section of the book, the advocacy practice and policy model is defined through examples and applications. Throughout the book, the elements of the model serve as themes for exploring practice and policy content areas and connecting them to vignettes that highlight critical features of each chapter.

In Part II, the chapters examine how social workers respond to human needs—poverty and inequality; family and child welfare; health care and health challenges; physical, cognitive, and developmental challenges; mental health; substance use and addiction; helping older adults; and criminal justice. The chapters in this section assess the strengths of people and communities in support of possible advocacy strategies. At every juncture, social workers are seen as leaders, experts, cofacilitators, and innovators who understand complexities, value diversity, appreciate the role of culture, and address ethical dilemmas.

We are pleased to write that Part III of *Introduction to Social Work* goes beyond the standard text coverage by including chapters on communities at risk and housing; the changing work-place; veterans, service members, their families, and military social work; environmentalism; and international social work. Each of these chapters introduces material especially selected to stimulate intellectual curiosity about current topics of relevance, such as climate change and posttraumatic stress disorder. Additionally, the role of housing is examined in reference to quality of life and opportunity, the culture of the military is defined so as to better frame the needs of service personnel and their families, and environmental issues are described innovatively to encourage social work professionals to be more involved in all forms of life and service.

Each chapter ends with key concepts, discussion questions, and exercises to support class discussions and possible in-class and out-of-class assignments.

#### MAKING COURSE CONTENT COME ALIVE

Although we now primarily identify as educators, we have been molded by our social work practice and policy experiences, current service endeavors, and the evolving world around us. No matter our work responsibilities, the classroom remains our playing field where we hope to convey the important role social workers play in society and people's lives. We contend that advocacy is critical to teaching, research, and service. Consequently, *Introduction to Social Work* is designed to generate critical thinking and discussion, encourage interactive learning and reflective thinking, and expand horizons. The text will be in e-book format, and ancillaries are also available. In other words, we took a multisensory approach to teaching and learning that extends the walls of the classroom to the community and well beyond. Indeed, a compelling motivation and reason for revisions to accommodate an e-book format involved making this text more readily available to faculty members and students who teach and learn best using an online, remote course design.

To facilitate teaching, *Introduction to Social Work* is closely aligned with the Council on Social Work Education's new Educational Policy and Accreditation Standards and incorporates reflective practice, encouraging students to engage in critical thought and reflection and to contemplate a professional social work career. As suggested by the butterflies on the cover, life is precious, colorful, fragile, and ever changing. We hope this book will contribute to each reader's transformation as a person and aspiring social work professional.

#### A NOTE ON LANGUAGE

In this edition, SAGE has capitalized the word *Black* when referring to groups of people in racial, ethnic, or cultural terms. It is already common for descriptors of other racial and ethnic groups, such as *Asian* and *Latinx*, to be capitalized, and SAGE believes that *Black* should be treated the same way. This is to recognize a racial, ethnic, and cultural identity in the United States, one that is more accurate than *African American*, because many Black people in the United States do not have specific ties to an African nation. SAGE has chosen not to capitalize *white* at this time. These changes are part of a companywide initiative to address racial equity in our content.

## **EPAS COMPETENCIES**

#### **CHAPTER 1. THE SOCIAL WORK PROFESSION**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 1	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
Demonstrate ethical and professional behavior.	Use reflection and self-regulation to manage personal values and maintain professionalism in practice situations.  Demonstrate professional demeanor in behavior; appearance; and oral, written, and electronic communication.	Definition of a social worker and Time to Think Box 1.1.  Definition of social work goals and values.	Use a role-play based on a case study that prompts students to identify personal values and how others view them.  Conduct a mock interview with students portraying social workers during an interview with the media.  Complete an evaluation by peer review.  Compose an e-mail a social work student might write to send to their state Social Work Board to apply for a professional credential.
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Present oneself as a learner and engage clients and constituencies as experts of their own experiences.	Review of intersections of diversity.	Ask students to complete an essay describing how someone they know represents intersections of diversity. Develop a rubric for scoring the students' beginning appreciation of others as experts of their own experiences as related to intersections of diversity.

#### **CHAPTER 2. THE HISTORY OF SOCIAL WORK**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 2	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
Demonstrate ethical and professional behavior.	Use reflection and self-regulation to manage personal values and maintain professionalism in practice situations.	Description of the rhythm of social welfare and social work practice and policy in response to social issues and embedded values and ethics. Highlighted in Time to Think Box 2.5.	Develop a student-generated list of social issues of concern, compiled on a flip chart and discussed in small groups.

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 2	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Apply self-awareness and self-regulation to manage the influence of personal issues and values in working with diverse clients and constituencies.  Present oneself as a learner and engage clients and constituencies as experts of their own experiences.  Engage in communities of diversity with humility.	Description of the social welfare programs and policies that emerged during periods of U.S. history. Explanation of the prevailing values in the programs.	Use a book critique describing a social welfare program and/or policy that depicts difference in a character and defines whether or not the character was affected by the program and/or policy and how. Grade the critique with a rubric.  Ask students to interview and write a summary about a person who lived through one of the time periods defined in Chapter 2, gathering details on what they thought was significant about the period and why. Ask students to present their summary orally, and grade both the oral and written summaries with a rubric.
5. Engage in policy practice.	Assess how social welfare and economic policies affect the delivery of and access to social services.	Timeline of policy development.  Discussion of the effects of a political election on the repeal, introduction, and passage of social policy.	Ask students to complete a short paper, written and shared in class, that describes a policy and its impact on social services. Score the students' ability to assess how social welfare and economic policies impact social services.  Encourage students to attend and summarize a community-based political forum.

### **CHAPTER 3. GENERALIST SOCIAL WORK PRACTICE**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 3	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
1. Demonstrate ethical and professional behavior.	Demonstrate professional demeanor in behavior; appearance; and oral, written, and electronic communication.  Use technology ethically and appropriately to facilitate practice outcomes.	The knowledge base of social work and the NASW <i>Code of Ethics</i> , as seen in Figures 3.1 and 3.3.  The change process, as seen in Exhibit 3.5.	Develop role-plays of dilemmas related to professional behavior and ethics. Discuss the role-plays in class, with feedback from the instructor.  Develop case studies to demonstrate use of the change process. Score students' work on a rubric assessing their knowledge and application of the process elements.

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 3	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Apply and communicate understanding of the importance of diversity and difference in shaping life experiences in practice at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels.  Apply self-awareness and self-regulation to manage the influence of personal issues and values in working with diverse clients and constituencies.	Description of systems theory and client systems, as found in Figure 3.2. Overview of the client systems with inputs and outputs, as seen in Figure 3.3.  Empowerment theory and the strengths perspective, as exemplified in Time to Think 3.3.	Form student groups to share elements of their systems and life experiences, generating lists of differences and similarities, followed by discussion with feedback from the instructor.  Ask each student to interview someone who is not a friend or family member and identifies little with the student's personal values. Ask students to describe how they would apply these values to social work practice. Develop a grading rubric to score the students' ability to apply values to practice while managing personal values.  Ask students to assess their strengths or those of another, considering how the strengths can be used in practice and policy development.

#### **CHAPTER 4. ADVOCACY IN SOCIAL WORK**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 4	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
Demonstrate     ethical and     professional behavior.	Use reflection and self-regulation to manage personal values and maintain professionalism in practice situations.	Examination of social work values involving human dignity, human diversity, justice, and self-determination.	Ask students to develop a presentation describing how they differentiate personal values from professional values when advocating with clients for change. Develop a grading rubric for classmates to score the use of ethical principles in practice.
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Present oneself as a learner and engage clients and constituencies as experts of their own experiences.	Examination of advocating for the elimination of a community food desert, emphasizing the client's perspective in advocacy.	Ask students to identify and critically analyze how the featured social worker (Maddie) consulted with others and learned from clients as experts in informing advocacy efforts.
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Engage in practices that advance social, economic, and environmental justice.	Definitions of various forms of social and economic justice in the context of promoting social justice and human rights via advocacy.	Ask students to identify how a boycott can be useful when advocating for some form of human rights or socioeconomic justice. Using a rubric, rate the students' use of a boycott to advocate for human rights and socioeconomic justice.

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 4	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
5. Engage in policy practice.	Apply critical thinking to analyze, formulate, and advocate for policies that advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Specific behaviors and action used in advocacy, as demonstrated in the advocacy activities presented in Figure 4.3.	Encourage students to attend a local, state, or federal legislative hearing and apply and critically think about advocacy activities in relation to the policy being presented.  Ask students to describe advocacy actions that had a positive or negative effect on a community of voters.
7. Assess individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.	Collect and organize data and apply critical thinking to interpret information from clients and constituencies.	The dynamic, interlocking tenets of the advocacy practice and policy model, as shown in Figure 4.4.	Using the case example involving Maddie's efforts to eliminate a food desert, ask students to identify and explain items from the social and economic checklist that appear most relevant for eliciting important information from clients and constituencies for advocacy.  Ask students to apply the APPM to a local, state, or national issue in which change is being advocated.

#### **CHAPTER 5. POVERTY AND INEQUALITY**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 5	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Apply an understanding of social, economic, and environmental justice to advocate for human rights at the individual and systems level.	All materials included in the "Dynamic Advocacy and Poverty" section, including current trends.	Ask students to present orally on an article from a national newspaper that presents an economic or environmental justice issue, outlining ways to advocate for human rights associated with the selected issue. Scoring is completed by students and instructor with a 5-point peer review.  Suggest that students examine wage scales for various workers in the context of estimated weekly expenses. Ask students to list issues of concern and thoughts for possible change.
5. Engage in policy practice.	Identify social policy at the local, state, and federal level that affects the delivery of and access to social services.	Definitions and details of various social welfare programs, along with Time to Think boxes.	Using the cycle of advocacy, ask students to write a paper on one social welfare program at the local, state, or federal level and assess the program's strengths and weaknesses. Score the students' use of concepts and analysis with a grading rubric.  Ask students to discuss the issue of student loans and approaches to address financial insecurity related to loan obligations and employment decisions.

#### **CHAPTER 6. FAMILY AND CHILD WELFARE**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 6	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Apply and communicate understanding of the importance of diversity and difference in shaping life experiences in practice at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels.	How the COVID- 19 pandemic has contributed to health, mental health, and educational challenges and disparities based on race and social- economic factors.	Ask students to identify and list concrete ways in which the COVID-19 pandemic contributed to health, mental health, and educational challenges for children and families based on multiple forms of diversity. Use a grading rubric to score students' use of critical thinking regarding multiple forms of diversity and intersections of diversity.
5. Engage in policy practice.	Identify social policy at the local, state, and federal level that impacts well-being, service delivery, and access to social services.	Social policy and practice issues involving the immigration and separation of families.	Ask students to give brief, 5-minute class presentations or share video clips identifying two pieces of social policy or practices and how each piece affects well-being, service delivery, and access to needed goods and services for children and families. Use a grading rubric to score students' use of critical thinking.
7. Assess individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.	Collect and organize data and apply critical thinking to interpret information from clients and constituencies.	Information concerning contemporary and diverse types of families to promote critical thinking.	Prompt students in class to share ideas for collecting information and data to facilitate a greater and more in-depth understanding of specific family types. Devise a grading rubric to score each student's contribution to critical thinking about and understanding of family types.

### CHAPTER 7. HEALTH CARE AND HEALTH CHALLENGES

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 7	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Identify and communicate understanding of the importance of diversity and difference in shaping life experiences in practice at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels.	How the COVID-19 pandemic has affected people and health care providers.	Divide students into small groups to debate the health disparities evident in social media concerning how older adults, teachers, and students were treated during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 7	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Engage in practices that advance social, economic, and environmental justice.	Application of ethical thinking in relation to scenarios related to health disparities that reveal how power, privileges, and health care resources are allocated differently in rural and suburban areas versus large cities.  Definition of health disparities.  Examination of the complexity of U.S. health care and economic and social justice.	Prepare case studies of ethical dilemmas that relate to power, privilege, and health care resources. Ask students to reflect in a short, rubric-scored, written paper how they view and make ethical decisions to address inequities of managed care present in service delivery scenarios for people with illness or challenges. Discuss the cases in class.  Encourage students to select and visit a health care setting and think about how advocacy for economic and social justice occurs in a managed-care environment. Ask students to write about why they selected the setting and what they noticed during their visit. Instructor provides guidelines for the agency visit and paper. The paper is discussed with the class and graded by the student based on self-reflection and constructive feedback received.
5. Engage in policy practice.	Assess how social welfare and economic policies influence the delivery of and access to social services.	Application of health care to populations who tend to experience disproportionate rates of health disparities and stigma.	Ask students to design a poster that describes how a health-related policy affects access to health care services and resources. Posters are displayed, peer reviewed, and constructively critiqued by the instructor (using a rubric).
8. Intervene with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.	Use interprofessional collaboration as appropriate to achieve beneficial practice outcomes.	Responses to Time to Think boxes that apply the dynamic advocacy model in considering health care as a right. Content on consumerdriven health care plans for addressing human needs and rights—especially how such plans vary across presidential administrations.	Ask students to explore a policy issue making headlines on NPR, in a local newspaper, or in Social Work Smart Briefs. Using interprofessional, collaborative group-work learning, ask students to write a position paper advocating for a physical or disability rights issue. Ask them to consider submitting a paper to an appropriate magazine for publication.

### CHAPTER 8. PHYSICAL, COGNITIVE, AND DEVELOPMENTAL CHALLENGES

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 8	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
Demonstrate ethical and professional behavior.	Make ethical decisions by applying the standards of the NASW Code of Ethics, relevant laws and regulations, models for ethical decision making, ethical conduct of research, and additional codes of ethics as appropriate to context.	Types and definition of physical and mental challenges.  Advocacy on behalf of people with physical and mental challenges.  Discussion about the confusing or sometimes condescending euphemisms often used to replace the term disability (e.g., special needs, challenges, differently abled, handi-capable).	Ask students to visit organization websites serving people with varying physical and mental health challenges and share their findings in class. Ask them to complete a reflection paper (scored by a rubric) about ethical considerations when advocating for clients with physical or mental challenges.  Solicit ideas from students about how the strengths perspective can be applied to help engage people with varying abilities.
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Apply self-awareness and self-regulation to manage the influence of personal biases and values in working with diverse clients and constituencies.  Present oneself as a learner and engage clients and constituencies as experts of their own experiences.	Different types of challenges (developmental, learning, cognitive, physical) and how managed-care policies and mandates influence the provision of equitable and good health care for all.	Ask students to read and critique a fiction or nonfiction book (or view a feature film) that features someone living with a physical, developmental, or cognitive challenge and how the character has managed stigma. The critique should include how as a result of the reading/viewing, students have identified personal values and biases toward this population group. The instructor will use a rubric to provide feedback.  Encourage students to visit a mental health agency or an agency that addresses the needs of people with varying physical or mental challenges. List and discuss in class the strengths and resilience demonstrated by people.
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Engage in practices that advance social, economic, and environmental justice.	Definition of health disparities.  Advocacy on behalf of people with physical, developmental, learning, and cognitive challenges.  Economic, environmental, and social justice; political access; and human needs and rights.	Encourage students to select and visit a physically challenging setting to identify how beginning-level advocacy for economic, environmental, and social justice might occur in such a setting. Develop a rubric to score the students' ability to identify how to advance economic, environmental, and social justice.  Ask students to research who received the COVID-19 vaccine and who did not as a way to examine the need to advance human rights and social justice.

#### **CHAPTER 9. MENTAL HEALTH**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 9	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Apply self-awareness and self-regulation to manage the influence of personal biases and values in working with diverse clients and constituencies.	Identifying students' past experiences and value orientation in relation to U.S. legislation and court cases related to mental health.	Ask students to write a paper exploring their attitudes toward mental health and mental health legislation. Students should disclose their suitability for working with people who have mental disorders or co-occurring disorders, such as addictions, specifying how they would manage personal values to allow professional values to guide practice. Use a grading rubric to score students' ability to recognize and manage personal values.  Suggest that students visit the mental health services available on campus. Discuss the positive aspects of such services and areas that would benefit from improvement. Also discuss to what degree social work services are available to students.
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Engage in practices that advance social, economic, and environmental justice.	How people differentially experience the mental health system based on their intersections of diversity (e.g., ability, age, class, ethnicity, faith perspective, gender, race, marital status, and race).	Ask students to write a paper describing how people are treated differently in the mental health care system and how culture and values privilege people with power and resources. Use a grading rubric to score students' abilities to recognize and identify oppression, marginalization, stigma, and alienation in the mental health system as related to intersections of varying diversity.
5. Engage in policy practice.	Assess how social welfare and economic policies impact the delivery of and access to social services.	Description of specific policies in the chapter.	Select a policy described in the chapter and read the policy in its entirety. Ask students to define the services that emerged from the policy and then consider the costs and benefits of program implementation.  Ask students to review policies developed amid the COVID-19 pandemic (e.g., telehealth) to meet the needs of people who felt so depressed that suicide rates soared.

#### **CHAPTER 10. SUBSTANCE USE AND ADDICTION**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 10	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Present oneself as a learner and engage clients and constituencies as experts of their own experiences.	Time to Think boxes that encourage students to identify their past experiences, beliefs, and value orientations in relation to substance use and addiction.	Ask students to write a paper exploring their thoughts and attitudes toward varying substances, based on their experiences with family members and friends. Students should disclose the validity of what they have learned from others about substances and their use. Develop a grading rubric to score the students' ability to learn from others and appropriately see others as experts.
5. Engage in policy practice.	Assess how social welfare and economic policies affect the delivery of and access to social services.	Treatment concepts that present moral, personal, and social dilemmas.	Ask students to select two evidence-based journal articles on substance use and addiction. Review in class how the articles define services and how the services relate to treatment-related policies.  Ask students to consider how COVID-19 affected the delivery of and access to social services. What changes were made to address need?

#### **CHAPTER 11. HELPING OLDER ADULTS**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 11	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
Demonstrate ethical and professional behavior.	Use technology ethically and appropriately to facilitate practice outcomes.	Definitions of successful aging, longevity, life span, and life expectancy.	Encourage students to visit long-term care residential websites for older adults and identify quality-of-care outcomes, then share findings in class. Students should complete a reflection paper on the use of technology to gather information about program and care outcomes for older adults in long-term care facilities. Develop a rubric to assess student ability and comprehension.

#### **CHAPTER 12. CRIMINAL JUSTICE**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 12	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
4. Engage in practice- informed research and research- informed practice.	Apply critical thinking to engage in analysis of quantitative and qualitative research methods and research findings.	Description of how in recent years, many forms of crime rates have decreased, while incarceration rates have increased.	Ask students to complete an exercise structured to identify important findings from the crime statistics and provide an explanation as to whether this information constitutes quantitative or qualitative findings and the value of such findings for informed practice. Develop a rubric to score students' ability to critically analyze research findings for use by social workers.

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 12	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
8. Intervene with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.	Use interprofessional collaboration as appropriate to achieve beneficial practice outcomes.	Content describing the tension and differing perspectives of criminal behavior between social workers and criminal justice professionals.	Ask students to complete a take-home essay in which they describe and explain how social workers and criminal justice professionals can reconcile differences in attitudes about criminal behavior. Use a grading rubric to score the students' ability to conceptualize and describe how to promote interprofessional collaboration.
<ol> <li>Evaluate practice with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.</li> </ol>	Critically analyze, monitor, and evaluate intervention and program processes and outcomes.	Content examining incarceration and recidivism rates, particularly for persons of color.	Organize a classroom debate where students take a deep dive into racial differences regarding incarceration and/or recidivism rates. Do findings support a retributive or a rehabilitative approach in criminal justice? Score participants based on their critical analysis of the outcomes of these approaches.

### **CHAPTER 13. COMMUNITIES AT RISK AND HOUSING**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 13	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Present oneself as a learner and engage clients and constituencies as experts of their own experiences.	Vignette of Tonya, the social worker who forms a resident council to advocate with residents for needed services and policy change at an apartment community.	Ask students to complete a short essay explaining how Tonya's actions engage clients, particularly single-parent women of color, as experts concerning their experiences. Use a grading rubric to score students' ability to recognize clients as experts.
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Engage in practices that advance social, economic, and environmental justice.	Description of the use of secret shoppers for advancing equal opportunities for housing.	Ask students to create a short video clip demonstrating how a secret shopper would advance fair housing. Develop a rubric to score student understanding and use of such a practice.
6. Engage with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.	Use empathy, reflection, and interpersonal skills to effectively engage diverse clients and constituencies.	Vignette of the featured social worker (Tonya), who promotes safe and affordable housing in a community at risk. Recognition of various housing types and how Tonya uses her knowledge and skills to engage singleparent women of color in organizational and community development.	Challenge students to place themselves in Tonya's role as a social worker to identify and reflect on her knowledge and skill strengths with clients and for community engagement.

### **CHAPTER 14. THE CHANGING WORKPLACE**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 14	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Apply understanding of social, economic, and environmental justice to advocate for human rights at the individual and systems level.  Engage in practices and advocate for advances to enhance social, economic, and environmental justice.	Definition of the workplace and issues related to discrimination in the workplace.  Policies and practices to enhance social and economic justice in the workplace.	In class, ask students to break into teams and debate this question: Should the minimum wage be increased to \$15.00—and why or why not? Students and the instructor should use a grading rubric to score the use of key concepts and advocacy principles in the debate.  Ask students to compile a list of economic, social, and environmental factors that might influence their choice of professional career. Develop a grading rubric to score students' concept of justice in the workplace.
5. Engage in policy practice.	Identify social policy at the local, state, and federal level that impacts well-being, service delivery, and access to social services.	Current work-related issues and changes that have occurred in the workplace.	Ask students to find and discuss a current-events article that pertains to a work-related issue. Explore in class the concerns and possible policy-related solutions.

#### CHAPTER 15. VETERANS, SERVICE MEMBERS, THEIR FAMILIES, AND MILITARY SOCIAL WORK

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 15	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
1. Demonstrate ethical and professional behavior.	Use reflection and self-regulation to manage personal values and maintain professionalism in practice situations.	Definition of a military social worker.	Encourage students to visit a VA hospital, clinic setting serving service members, college/university veterans organization, or DoD websites and share their findings in class.  Ask them to complete a reflection paper on how they would maintain professional values and professionalism as an advocate for service member/ veteran services. Develop a rubric to assess student abilities and comprehension.

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 15	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
1. Demonstrate ethical and professional behavior.	Make ethical decisions by applying the standards of the NASW Code of Ethics, relevant laws and regulations, models for ethical decision making, ethical conduct of research, and additional codes of ethics as appropriate to context.	Application of ethical thinking in relation to scenarios related to ethical dilemmas in counseling recruits, veterans, service members, or military family members that reveal how rank and culture influence how services and resources are allocated differently across ranks and military subcultures, including branches of military service and between enlisted and officer members in the military.	Prepare case studies of ethical dilemmas related to power, privilege, and military social work resources.  Ask students to reflect, in a short paper, on how principles in the NASW <i>Code of Ethics</i> apply to the case examples. Develop a rubric to assess students' abilities and comprehension.

## **CHAPTER 16. ENVIRONMENTALISM**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 16	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Apply self-awareness and self-regulation to manage the influence of personal issues and values in working with diverse clients and constituencies.	"Environmental Issues" and "Diversity and Environmentalism" sections, including Figure 16.2.	Ask students to find a news article or social media site examining a disaster and its influence on people in their communities. In student groups, articles are shared and discussed and then presented to the class. Using a rubric, peers review presentations in terms of reflection on values, issues, and diversity/differences.
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Apply understanding of social. economic, and environmental justice to advocate for human rights at the individual and systems level.	"Ecological Social Welfare and Practice" section, including Figure 16.1.	Ask students to design a poster that outlines advocacy strategies for a particular social, economic, or environmental justice issue. Using a rubric, peers and the instructor score the posters in terms of knowledge and understanding of advocacy actions.  Ask students to map where environmental issues have occurred in the United States and list the reasons why. Discuss the role of social work practice and policy in providing services in response to these issues.
5. Engage in policy practice.	Apply critical thinking to analyze, formulate, and advocate for policies that advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Climate control and natural disasters.	Ask students to select an issue related to climate control or a particular natural disaster. Ask that they list preventative measures that would help prevent the selected situation and how they would propose to advocate for preventative action.  Ask students to list and debate the advantages and disadvantages of international environmental policies such as the Paris Climate Agreement.

## **CHAPTER 17. INTERNATIONAL SOCIAL WORK**

Competency	Practice Behavior	Content Examples in Chapter 17	Examples of Ways for Students to Demonstrate Practice and Policy
2. Engage in diversity and difference in practice.	Apply and communicate understanding of the importance of diversity and difference in shaping life experiences in practice at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels.	Description of diversity in the context of international practice.	Assign a paper where students provide examples of how knowledge of and sensitivity to multiple immigration statuses are important in practice at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels. Use a rubric to assess students' abilities.
3. Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Apply critical thinking to analyze, formulate, and advocate for policies that advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	Global issues (e.g., health and well-being) related to social work practice.	Ask students to identify ways in which social workers could advocate during the COVID-19 pandemic to advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice. Ask students how technology might effectively be used. Score student responses on the basis of critical thinking to advance global human rights and justice.  Ask students to research organizations that advocate on behalf of immigrant rights. Who would possibly oppose or support these organizations, and why?
5. Engage in policy practice.	Apply critical thinking to analyze, formulate, and advocate for policies that advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.	The advocacy model and global human rights and social and economic justice efforts and organizations.	Include an essay item on an examination where you ask students to describe and explain two ways in which social workers can advocate for global human rights and social and economic justice. Use a grading rubric to score the students' ability to understand global human rights and social and economic justice.  Ask students to research what policies are pending in Congress that support global issues such as the COVID-19 pandemic, considering the possible support for and opposition to the selected policy.

# **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

Despite our being experienced social workers, educators, and writers, publishing an introductory textbook has been a unique and demanding endeavor! The transition in writing style from journal articles and higher-level textbooks to an introductory book required patience and assistance from the SAGE team, initially led by Kassie Graves, followed by Nathan Davidson, then Joshua Perigo and Alissa Nance; they deserve much credit for their contributions to our writing and for surrounding us with highly talented and dedicated professionals, beginning with the series editor and later copy editor Becky Smith, Abbie Rickard, Libby Larson, Carrie Montoya, and Mary Ann Vail. For the second edition, Adeline, Alexandra, Andrew, and copy editor Cate Huisman were supportive. For this third edition, Tracy Buyan and Laureen Gleason helped us through the copyediting stages. Each of our SAGE colleagues extended professionalism, tenacity, fortitude, and faith in our abilities. Our sincere gratitude and appreciation go to everyone at SAGE!

Life passes quickly, and we are ever cognizant of the influence and importance of the positive attitudes and demeanor of colleagues, family members, and friends who have been in our midst and part of our lives. Many of our thoughts and ideas were stimulated by people close to us. This was especially true of Joan H. Long, whose excellence in everyday practice as a social worker often served as an inspiration and valuable point of reflection. Karyn Walsh, Evelyn Tomaszewski, and Dr. Judy Sames have served as inspiring models of social work professionalism, and graduate assistants Brittany Ramos and Christina Seel enthusiastically shared their love for social work practice and research as they located research articles and compiled references.

Dennis has appreciated having support from his university and colleagues, who have been understanding, supportive, and tolerant throughout his writing endeavors. He was encouraged by the words of interest extended to him by faculty, staff members, and professional friends. He is also grateful for mentorship from noteworthy role models and guides—Fr. Joseph Bracken S.J., Roger Fortin, Neil Heighberger, Tom Meenaghan, P. Neal Ritchey, Diana Rowan, Cynthia Geer, Brenda Levya-Gardner, and Teresa Young. Their modeling of respect, a strong work ethic, time management, humility, balance in life, and grace represent values that educators try to "pass forward."

For all of us, as professors, our students play a primary role in our lives. We learn from and with them, and our thinking and abilities are influenced and shaped by their mere presence. Professionally, there is little more rewarding than having former students return to campus, call, or send a message to provide an update and share their life experiences. Students in introductory classes are especially interesting and formidable. Our deep gratitude goes to our many students and alumni, who have provided us with inspiration and encouragement throughout our days in higher education.

Finally, a number of experienced educators and seasoned reviewers provided valuable and detailed feedback for our book. From the very beginning of the review process, they seemed to recognize and appreciate the advocacy direction we had taken and diligently sought ways to enhance and improve our work.

Melissa Bird, Portland State University Brad Cavanagh, Loras College Mickey Correa, City College of the City of New York (CUNY)

Sarah V. Curtis, University of Tennessee

Doris Dodson, Mary Baldwin University

Liz Fisher, Shippensburg University

Samuel W. Gioia, Portland State University

Dianne Greene-Smith, Grand Valley State

James Guerrant, United Tribes Technical College

Erin Hipple, West Chester University

Carol Jabs, Concordia University Chicago

Amanda Rachel Jones, Meredith College

Charlotte Kendrick, The University of Oklahoma

Enos G. Massie, Eastern Michigan University

Karen McCabe, Pensacola State College

Stephanie McCann, Michigan State University

Diane McDaniel Rhodes, University of Texas at Austin

Kenya McKinley, Mississippi State University

Janella Melius, Winston Salem State University

Gerald Palmer, Metropolitan Community College-Longview

Joy Shytle, Ohio University-Southern

Amy E. Stein, West Chester University

Halaevalu Vakalahi, Morgan State University

Victoria Verano, Florida State University

Melissa Villareal, Grand Valley State

Shane Whalley, University of Texas at Austin

Delories Williams, University of Southern Mississippi

Javonda Williams, University of Alabama

Sheri Zampelli, Long Beach City College

# **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

Lisa E. Cox, PhD, LCSW, MSW, is professor of social work and gerontology and a former social work program director at Stockton University. Prior to 1999, Dr. Cox held a joint faculty appointment at Virginia Commonwealth University's (VCU's) School of Medicine (Richmond AIDS Consortium) and School of Social Work, where she taught MSW students and served as a pioneering AIDS clinical trial social worker with the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Disease-funded Terry Beirn Community Programs for Clinical Research on AIDS. Dr. Cox received BA degrees in History/Political Science and Spanish from Bridgewater College and her MSW and PhD degrees from VCU. From 2007 to 2020, she served as research chair for the Stockton Center on Successful Aging. Dr. Cox teaches undergraduate- and graduate-level classes in social work practice, gerontology, HIV/AIDS, research, psychopathology, and cultural neuroscience, and she has co-led study tours to Costa Rica. She was a 2014 faculty scholar with the Geriatric Education Center Initiative and is a governor appointee to the New Jersey Board of Social Work Examiners. As a long-standing member of the National Association of Social Workers (NASW), Dr. Cox has shared her vast practice experience by holding numerous leadership roles within NASW: National Advisory Board member to the Spectrum HIV/ AIDS Project, chair of the Health Specialty Practice Section, Standards for Social Work Practice in Health Care Settings Task Force expert, long-term care liaison to the Joint Commission on Health Care, and unit chairperson. Dr. Cox has presented her scholarship nationally and internationally. As the coauthor of numerous books, Dr. Cox has also authored several book chapters and numerous journal articles focused on health social work, gerontology, international social work, social support and medication adherence. For relaxation, Dr. Cox plays the piano and enjoys walking along the beach and watching baseball. E-mail: lisa.cox@stockton.edu.

Carolyn J. Tice, DSW, ACSW, was professor and associate dean of the Baccalaureate Social Work Program, School of Social Work, University of Maryland, from July 2002 to August 2020. Her prior 9-year appointment was as chair of the Department of Social Work, Ohio University, where she introduced the Masters in Social Work (MSW) with a focus on rural policy and practice. Dr. Tice received her BSW from West Virginia University and an MSW from Temple University, and she completed her DSW at the University of Pennsylvania, where she worked with Hmong refugees. She holds a Certificate in Administration from the Wharton School. Dr. Tice is the coauthor of numerous books and peer-reviewed articles; her scholarship focuses primarily on the development of critical-thinking skills and social work practice and policy from a strengths and advocacy perspective. She is on the editorial board of the Journal of Teaching in Social Work and serves as a book prospectus reviewer for Wadsworth, SAGE, and Wiley. In 2008, she was named a Fulbright specialist and traveled to Mongolia to assist in the development of social work programs. Dr. Tice has worked with the Fulbright program for 9 years as an application reviewer. Her other international social work experiences include program development in Botswana, India, Portugal, Taiwan, Vietnam, and China. Dr. Tice is a member of the Council of Social Work Education and the National Association of Social Workers, and she is associated with the American Friends Service Committee and the Friends Committee

on National Legislation. Dr. Tice is the proprietor of Olde Friends, a booth in an antique store located on the southern New Jersey coastline. E-mail: tice@umbc.edu.

Dennis D. Long, PhD, ACSW, is professor in and associate dean of the College of Professional Sciences, Xavier University (Cincinnati, Ohio). Dr. Long previously served as professor and chair of the Department of Social Work at Xavier University, and from 2006 to 2012, he was a professor and chair of the Department of Social Work at the University of North Carolina at Charlotte. He received his BA in sociology and psychology from Ohio Northern University, his MSW from the Ohio State University, and his PhD in sociology from the University of Cincinnati. The coauthor of numerous other books and articles, Dr. Long has focused his scholarship and teaching in the area of macro social work, with special interests in community-based and international practice. He serves on the editorial board of the *Journal of Teaching in Social Work* and is a long-standing member of the National Association of Social Workers and Council on Social Work Education. Over the years, Dr. Long has provided leadership on numerous community and national boards, including the Butler County Mental Health Board, Oesterlen Services for Youth, Charlotte Family Housing, and the National Board of Examiners in Optometry. E-mail: longd3@xavier.edu.

## **FOREWORD**

As a social work educator, I continually seek resources for students that are current and relevant in content. Material must engage students on their own developmental journey toward greater competence in social work knowledge, values, and skills at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels. Dr. Cox, Dr. Tice, and Dr. Long collectively joined their sharp intellects, keen sensitivity to the learning needs of students, and pedagogical acuity to create a text that embraces the heart of social work: advocacy. My department eagerly adopted the first edition of the text, and our students continue to appreciate the fresh approach to social justice issues.

BSW students sometimes find themselves feeling powerless under the weight of social challenges. Our airwaves blast far too many newscasts of yet another racially motivated crime, misuse of law enforcement power, and systemic injustice. Health care barriers and disparities widen for those who most need access, and a gaping hole expands between the least and greatest incomes among us. We are social work educators in challenging times. The third edition expands the advocacy approach to develop competent student voices able to speak truth to power on concerns affecting micro, mezzo, and macro client systems. As a social work educator, it is reassuring to know that Dr. Cox, Dr. Tice, and Dr. Long have remained vigilant and responsive by weaving greater awareness of these social challenges with strategies for students to confront them. As social work educators, we can embrace a text that reminds students that advocacy for diverse individuals and communities, along with working for inclusion and justice, remains at the forefront of social work practice.

Social work educators working with students in introductory courses desire a text that presents content, yes, but more importantly reflects the values of the profession itself and our commitment to social justice. Dr. Cox, Dr. Tice, and Dr. Long continue to evolve their work with our knowledge and understanding of social work theories and practice. Their commitment to ethical practice appears as this edition delves more deeply into the nuances of advocacy, with special attention to racial, ethnic, and LGBTQ disparities. With even greater sensitivity to marginalization in our challenging social environment, the authors encourage students to deconstruct structural systems of privilege and oppression in creating culturally sensitive responses to the needs of clients in various service delivery contexts. Through a lens of intersectionality and interprofessionalism, the text particularly encourages students to examine health care, mental health, addiction, and substance use systems in greater detail. These theoretical approaches form a basis of understanding in our work as we help students develop their skills. Dr. Cox, Dr. Tice, and Dr. Long have worked hard to create a text that presents the complexity of intersectional approaches in a clean, concise manner that students can easily grasp. As social work educators, it is reassuring to know there is a commitment to help students to integrate theory and advocacy into practice contexts, while challenging students to consider what advocacy can look like for them personally in practice contexts.

In the third edition, the authors utilize new language to speak in one voice and shift to a person-first perspective that steps back from a clinical perspective. This is particularly helpful in BSW-level courses. It is helpful to have a text that engages students in advocacy on where to look and how to create action for change. This student-friendly approach extends throughout the text. It encourages students to consider what they personally can do as professional social workers to make changes in systems that will dismantle systemic oppression and raise up long-marginalized individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.

As social workers, we know that laws and policies are important; as a society, we continue to advocate for laws and policies that protect the most vulnerable and seek equity for those most marginalized and oppressed. Dr. Cox, Dr. Tice, and Dr. Long further the steps of advocacy by engaging students in self-awareness and reflection to answer this question: What can I do in my practice context to advocate at every juncture for the needs of my client system? A good social worker will speak up against injustice. A great social worker will advocate for change with clients, informed by social work knowledge, values, skills, and cultural awareness. I am excited by the level of competence, ethical rigor, and years of practice experience Dr. Cox, Dr. Tice, and Dr. Long have brought to this text to engage students in advocacy. With confidence in a firm foundation of social work knowledge, values, and skills, I am looking forward to continued use of the text in our program to initiate students into our profession of social work.

Claire L. Dente, PhD, MSW, LCSW

Professor of Social Work, West Chester University of Pennsylvania Editor, *Social Work Practice with LGBTQIA Populations: An Interactional Perspective* (2019, Taylor & Francis)

> Media, Pennsylvania June 2020

**PART** 

# UNDERSTANDING SOCIAL WORK

**Chapter 1.** The Social Work Profession

**Chapter 2.** The History of Social Work

Chapter 3. Generalist Social Work Practice

**Chapter 4.** Advocacy in Social Work



Social workers often use the skill of active listening.

iStock.com/SDI Productions



#### **LEARNING OBJECTIVES**

After reading this chapter, you should be able to

- 1. Summarize the goals of the social work profession.
- 2. Explain the importance of diversity and advocacy in social work.
- 3. Describe the theories and values that inform social work practice.
- **4.** Evaluate the education options for social workers.
- 5. Compare practice options for social workers.

#### MARY CHOOSES SOCIAL WORK

As a first-year student, Mary has completed hours for her service-learning course at a family success center. She has enjoyed working with the diverse array of people who came to the center, and clients there have told her that she has been a good listener, doer, and advocate for them. Mary's advisor has suggested that she might make use of her newly discovered skills by becoming a social worker, a versatile "helping" career that traverses multiple fields of practice.

Mary has conducted some research and has learned that with a Bachelor of Social Work (BSW), she could work as a generalist practitioner or apply to an advanced-standing Master of Social Work (MSW) program and quickly become either an advanced generalist or a specialist. Mary also has explored the online website for the Board of Social Work regulations in her state. Once she receives her BSW degree, she knows she can send the board her transcripts and become credentialed. With great excitement, Mary has also learned that if she declares social work as her undergraduate major, she would qualify to be an advanced-standing applicant in a graduate-level MSW program. MSW-prepared social workers can work in a wide range of specialty fields of practice, such as hospice, veterans services, and behavioral health. They can work in policy, advocacy, or research in community-based settings; various types of institutions; state, federal, or local agencies; international disaster relief organizations; or political action campaigns.

Mary feels confident that she would enjoy social work, a profession where she could advocate for people and causes, help develop policies, and provide services and resources to people who really need them. As a student, you may be wondering which career might best suit your personal values and the life you envision for yourself. Social work is a versatile and worthy profession to consider. Integrity, decency, honesty, and justice are values held in high regard by social work professionals. If you decide to become a social worker, you will also join a field that provides considerable career mobility and opportunity.

Social work is a helping profession, similar to counseling, psychology, and other human services. Social work is different, though, and will likely interest you if you care especially about economic, social, and environmental justice and wish to advocate for individuals, groups, families, organizations, and communities that face socioeconomic disadvantages. To help groups and communities, social workers require an understanding of politics and power and the ability to assess human needs and the environment.

This chapter introduces the goals, competencies, and responsibilities of the 21st-century social worker. It describes social work's core values, roles, fields of practice, career paths, and employment opportunities to help you decide whether the profession of social work is right for you.

#### THE SOCIAL WORK PROFESSION: PURPOSE AND GOALS

**Social work** is categorized as a **profession** because it requires specialized, formal training and education that leads to credentialing (e.g., state licensure). Some of the other professions include law, medicine, accounting, teaching, and counseling. However, social work's unique purpose is to assist with and advocate for change in the lives of individuals and in communities to reduce or eradicate the effects of personal distress and social and economic inequality (Soydan, 2008).

Professional **social workers** generally graduate from a department, program, or school of social work with either a bachelor's or a master's degree (or perhaps a doctorate) in social work. Although some social work positions do not require a credential, a professional social worker is generally considered to be someone who has received a social work degree and has become certified or licensed by the state in which they practice.

Many social workers have achieved historical prominence, such as social work pioneer Jane Addams (who won a Nobel Peace Prize in 1931), civil rights activist Dr. Dorothy I. Height, and Frances Perkins (the first woman to serve as a cabinet member, as secretary of labor in 1933). Social work pioneer Del Anderson transformed veterans services, Bernice Harper led hospice social work, Joan O. Weiss helped establish the field of genetic counseling, and Dale Masi developed the employee-assistance field (Clark, 2012).

Social work professor and researcher Dr. Brené Brown has become quite successful as a "public" social worker, offering the profession's perspective through books, television interviews, and online talks about shame, vulnerability, and courage. Others with social work degrees who have brought the profession's perspective to diverse careers include actor Samuel L. Jackson, writer Alice Walker, and personal finance guru Suze Orman. Their liberal arts—based social work education was a liberating experience that has served as the foundation for their life's work.

Throughout history, what people have seemed to need most are resources for living, as well as a sense that their life matters to others. Beyond feeling secure and accepted for who they are, people also hope to live a meaningful, healthy, and successful life. These are the central concerns of social workers. Their professional role is to work with people to secure the basic **human needs**, **rights**, **and values**: food, water, shelter, and such intangible resources as emotional, economic, and social support.

The purpose of professional social work was articulated formally by the **National Association of Social Workers (NASW)**, the voice for the profession:

Social work is the professional activity of helping individuals, groups, or communities enhance or restore their capacity for social functioning and creating societal conditions favorable to this goal. Social work practice consists of the professional application of social work values, principles, and techniques to one or more of the following ends:

- Helping people obtain tangible services (e.g., income, housing, food)
- Providing counseling and interventions with individuals, families, and groups
- Helping communities or groups provide or improve social and health services
- Participating in relevant legislative processes (NASW, 1973, pp. 4–5)

The NASW considers social work an applied science and art that assists and advocates for people who are struggling to function better in their world and that effects societal changes to enhance everyone's well-being.

NASW describes four major goals for social work practitioners. The **CSWE**, the body that accredits schools of social work, adds another goal that relates to social work education. These goals are presented in Table 1.1.

The general public often confuses social workers with other human service providers, among them school counselors, mental health counselors, psychiatrists, psychotherapists, public health workers and administrators, nurses, chaplains, and police or others involved in criminal justice and corrections. While the roles and settings for some of these occupations overlap, each has distinctive features, perspectives, methods, and areas of expertise. (See Table 1.2 for more detail on the similarities and differences between social work and some of these other

TABLE 1.1 ■ Professional Social Workers' Goals		
	Professional Goal	Social Workers' Roles
Goal 1 (Practice)	To enhance people's coping, problem-solving, and developmental capacities	Facilitators, who "meet people where they are" and assess clients' environments  Coaches, counselors, educators, trainers, and culturally competent solution-focused guides
Goal 2 [Practice]	To link people with systems that provide opportunities, resources, and services	Brokers, who help build relationships between clients and service systems  Social media collaborators, who help clients connect with their environment
Goal 3 [Practice]	To promote the effectiveness and humane operation of systems that provide people with resources and services	Advocates for cases and causes, who consider socioeconomic, political, and other contexts and who focus on the available resources for serving people  Administrative supervisors, who oversee staff and ensure that services are delivered efficiently and effectively  Consultants, who guide community organizations and agencies by identifying strategies to expand and enhance services  Coordinators and liaisons, who enhance communication and coordination among social and human service resources to improve service delivery and who link an agency or program to other agencies and organizations  Program developers and evaluators, who design and evaluate programs or technologies to meet social needs
Goal 4 (Practice)	To develop and improve social policy	Activists or advocates, who concentrate on the statutes, laws, and broader social policies that underlie the funding and provision of resources  Policy practice analysts, developers, and planners
Goal 5 (Education)	To promote human and community well-being	Activists, who use education, research, and service delivery to alleviate oppression, poverty, and other social and economic injustices

Source: Adapted from Zastrow (2017, 2014, pp. 50-51) from primary sites. Goals 1-4 from NASW (1982, p. 17); Goal 5 from CSWE (2016).

occupations.) But social workers incorporate the knowledge and skills of these other occupations as needed to serve clients and communities. They are not limited to a single perspective or set of methodologies. Thus, at the undergraduate level, social workers are called **generalist practitioners**.

TABLE 1.2 ■ Comparison of Social Work and Similar Occupations				
Discipline and Similar Occupations	Similarities to Social Work	Differences From Social Work		
Psychology: Study of behavior and mental processes; application of that knowledge to the evaluation and treatment of mental disorders  Psychotherapists  Psychologists (PsyD or PhD doctoral preparation)  Psychiatrists (MD; physicians with an advanced specialty)	Is a practice profession  Requires accreditation and postdegree supervision  Requires graduate-level training for counseling clients (as psychotherapists)  Allows practitioners to conduct psychotherapy  Occurs in some of the same settings, with many of the same clients	Requires PhD or PsyD degree for practice  Requires 2 years of supervised work experience before independent practice  Focuses on client's psychological issues  Administers psychological tests  Allows practitioners to prescribe medications in some states  Requires MD training/degree for psychiatrists		
Counseling: Practice of meeting with, listening to, and guiding individuals and groups with mental health, social adjustment, and relationship problems  Therapists  Marriage counselors  Family therapists	Is a practice profession  Requires a graduate degree  Requires licenses and certifications  Engages in psychotherapy  Does not allow practitioners to prescribe medications  Occurs in some of the same settings, with many of the same clients	Focuses mostly on the individual as a problem requiring assessment and intervention  Does not typically include training in community practice (advocacy, organizing)  Requires a graduate degree for practice		
Sociology: Study of characteristics and interactions of populations  Sociologists (PhD)	Studies patterns of human behavior, especially origins of that behavior and societal development Shares interests in human diversity and oppression	Is a social science, not a practice profession  Examines people's patterns (e.g., social behavior and organizations) and family groups, community, and societal contexts		
Nursing: Practice of caring for the physical and mental health of individuals, families, and communities to optimize quality of life Nurses (BSN, MSN, FNP, DNP)	Is a practice profession  Has a caring/helping focus  Is practiced in hospitals, clinics, and so forth	Offers RN and LPN designations denoting responsibilities and authority Focuses on health and well-being		

(Continued)

TABLE 1.2 ■ Comparison of Social Work and Similar Occupations (Continued)				
Discipline and Similar Occupations	Similarities to Social Work	Differences From Social Work		
Criminal justice: Practice of facilitating law enforcement, operating the court system, and investigating and preventing criminal behavior  Law enforcement and correction officers	Has a practice orientation  Occurs in some of the same settings, with many of the same clients  Shares concerns about individuals and families	Often requires a BS in criminal justice or human services  Focuses on the law and social order  Supports authority structures  Has a limited focus on the individual's environment		
Public health: Practice of researching epidemiological and environmental health trends and protecting the health of populations  Public health clinicians, researchers, and officers	Has a practice orientation  Focuses on groups and communities  Is practiced in health clinics and community-based settings	Requires a BS in public health  Requires training in epidemiology, biostatistics, and health policy and administration  Focuses on health and the physical environment		

#### SOCIAL WORK AND HUMAN DIVERSITY

When assisting and advocating for people in need, social workers inevitably meet and interact with diverse people from multiple backgrounds. Many social workers would argue that one of the most interesting and rewarding aspects of their career is the ability to expand their knowledge and appreciation for human diversity. They have a chance to learn about the strengths, needs, uniqueness, values, causes, and traditions associated with various forms of human difference. Consider how much you like hearing people's life stories. When you hear people's life stories, you get clues as to what they need, value, and dream about. As a social worker, there are thousands of people and larger client systems that could benefit from your assistance. Social workers engage individuals, families, couples, groups, organizations, and communities. They work with veterans, medical and psychiatric clients, older adults, survivors of interpersonal violence, immigrant families, children in foster care, members of the LGBTQ community, and people experiencing homelessness. In addition, social workers empower and advocate for people with developmental challenges, behavioral health troubles, or trauma and people experiencing financial insecurity. On a large systems level, social workers form community advisory boards, attend neighborhood and town meetings, and help develop policies promoting social justice and social-economic opportunities. People of all races, ethnicities, socioeconomic statuses, and religious backgrounds seek help from social workers, so it is likely that each day in the life of a social worker will be an adventure.

### **SOCIAL WORK IN ACTION**

DR. BRENÉ BROWN PROMOTES RESEARCH ABOUT VULNERABILITY

**Dr. Brené Brown** has a BSW, MSW, and doctorate in social work and serves as a professor and researcher at the University of Houston's Graduate College of Social Work. Before

Dr. Brown became a megaspeaker on the global circuit, she was a typical academic, Texan, and storyteller. Her 2010 TEDx talk "The Power of Vulnerability" catapulted her to fame. With more than 48 million views, it is one of the top five most viewed TED talks. Afterward, she became an Oprah Winfrey-approved author, coined the terms whole-heartedness and whole-hearted leadership, published two New York Times best sellers, and developed two companies. One of these companies, The Daring Way, is a training program that helps professionals implement Dr. Brown's findings on courage, shame, vulnerability, and worthiness in their own work. Dr. Brown delivers national presentations on the concepts of courage, vulnerability, worthiness, shame, and empathy. In her videos "Power of Vulnerability" and "Listening to Shame," Dr. Brown specifically discusses social work and emphasizes that social workers are called to "lean into the discomfort" and establish meaningful connections with people.

Dr. Brown's critics, like civil rights activist DeRay McKesson, have urged her to read and consider concepts on the philosophy of race, such as philosopher George Yancey's work, which postulates that white people think that it is normal, standard, regular, and the best to be white (Emerson & Yancey, 2011). Other critics suggest that Dr. Brown's ideas put too much onus on the individual and that problems such as being poor cannot be easily fixed just by being courageous or vulnerable (Baker, 2018).

Despite these criticisms, Dr. Brown remains popular, and she concludes from her qualitative research that vulnerability is not weakness; vulnerability requires emotional risk, exposure, and uncertainty and fuels our lives. Essentially, vulnerability is our most accurate measure of courage: "Innovation, creativity, and change come from the birthplace of vulnerability."

In her clip about shame, she concludes that although shame is not guilt, it is highly correlated with such behaviors as addiction, depression, suicide, and eating disorders. On her website, Dr. Brown (n.d.) is quoted as saying, "Owning our story and loving ourselves through that process is the bravest thing that we will ever do."

Dr. Brown exemplifies how a social work education can propel you into a many-faceted future. She is teaching social work students and the wider world about social work theory and methods. Dr. Brown's stories about courage, shame, worthiness, forgiveness, and vulnerability resonate with many. Now they are also adding richness to a social worker's tool kit.

- 1. How do Dr. Brown's ideas and stories help professional social workers eradicate personal distress and social inequality?
- 2. Consider what experiences make you feel vulnerable. How does vulnerability feel to you? What role might empathy play for social workers who counsel people who feel vulnerable?

Clients and collaborators are often quite different from social workers in some significant ways. A person's life experiences and circumstances can influence how other people and situations are perceived. What social workers believe is true depends on their lived experience, personal values, and belief systems. Like everyone else, they are influenced by family, spiritual beliefs, culture, norms, race and ethnicity, gender, and sexual orientation, as well as life stage, socioeconomic status, and abilities.

In social work classes, students learn about the concepts of culture, norms, life stage, and socioeconomic status. For example, **culture** is often thought of as the customs, habits, skills, arts, values, ideology, science, and religious and political behaviors of a group of people in a particular time period. In classes about diversity issues, culture gets explored in depth, as does the notion of norms. **Norms** are often defined as the rules of behavior—both formal and informal—and the expectations held collectively by a culture, group, organization, or society. In Latinx culture, a norm for a young girl turning age 15 is the *fiesta de quince años*, or *quinceañera*, a celebration of a girl's 15th birthday, thereby marking her passage from girlhood to womanhood, amid an adolescent life stage. While social work offers no particular set of stages of its own, people generally think about six particular life stages: (1) infancy (ages 0–2), (2) early childhood (ages

3–8), (3) adolescence (ages 9–18), (4) early adulthood (ages 19–45), (5) middle adulthood (ages 46–65), and (6) later adulthood (older than age 65). In social work classes about human behavior in the social environment, major stages of the human life cycle are examined. The cycle starts with pregnancy, infancy, toddler and childhood years, puberty, older adolescence to adulthood, middle adulthood, and older adulthood (Barker, 2014).

Psychology courses are often required for declared social work majors. In psychology classes, famous theorists like Erik Erikson, Sigmund Freud, Lawrence Kohlberg, and Jean Piaget and their concepts are discovered. For example, Erikson's stage theory illustrates how every period of life, or **life stage**, is characterized by some underlying challenges and orientations that modify one's behavior and priorities. Each stage has characteristics that make it unique, and each higher stage incorporates many of the gains made in earlier ones. The degree to which a person reconciles the conflicts inherent in each stage largely determines the likelihood of coping successfully in subsequent life stages. Erikson's stage theory is also called psychosocial development theory; Freud conceptualized psychosexual development theory; Kohlberg created moral development theory; and Piaget established a theory of cognitive development (Carpendale, 2000).

When social work students are enrolled in an economics course, they gain knowledge about the variable of **socioeconomic status (SES)**. SES, or *socioeconomic class*, refers to a categorization of groups of people according to a specified demographic variable, such as level of income or education, location of residence, and value orientation. Sociologists often categorize classes as upper, middle, "lower," and working class. Other observers make further distinctions, such as "upper-middle class" and underclass.

Social workers go to considerable lengths to broaden their perspectives. They increase their self-understanding by reading and taking classes (in the arts and humanities, as well as on subjects such as psychology, sociology, sexuality, biology, neuroscience, and gerontology), learning foreign languages, engaging in personal therapy, participating in self-reflection, and receiving professional supervision and feedback (Green et al., 2005). Through seeking this type of self-knowledge, trained social workers are likely to become sensitized to the differences among people. They become better at appreciating other viewpoints and at developing and evaluating more creative policies and intervention strategies (Karger & Stoesz, 2018).

If you are contemplating social work as a career, you must look within and evaluate your readiness to **advocate** for the typical social work client, who may be vulnerable and possibly affected by social injustice. You will also be required to respond to human needs with flexibility and creativity, because resource availability and funding usually fall short of the need, although they vary across communities, regions, and states.

#### TIME TO THINK 1.1

How well do you know yourself and empathize with others who do not have your privileges? How aware are you of how others perceive you and how you come across to others?

#### **Diversity and Social Justice**

As rewarding as the experience of human diversity can be, it can be troubling as well. Those who are different from the types of people with whom we are most familiar are often stereotyped as being inferior in some way. That prejudiced attitude may lead to actual discrimination in the